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CALL TO ORDER: 10:00AM                                                            

 

ROLL CALL/STAFF INTRODUCTIONS: Police Commission members present: Morgan Kasuske, 

John Hackwith, and Tim Shanks.  Also present were Lt. Doug Mahlum.   

 

 PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 None. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

1. APPROVE April 4th, 2022 MEETING MINUTES.  

Commissioner Shanks moved, seconded by Commissioner Kasuske to accept the minutes from 

the April 4th, 2022 meeting. With a wording change on page 2, second to last paragraph.    

 

Motion carried 3-0 

 NEW BUSINESS 

1. POLICE COMMISSION’S EXAMINATION OF APPLICANTs: ABBY RODSETH, 

KASEY WHITSITT, AND STEPHEN HORN, FOR THE POLICE FORCE – GREAT 

FALLS POLICE DEPARTMENT. 

 

Lt. Mahlum stated that the applications of Abby Rodseth, Kasey Whitsitt, and Stephen Horn had 

been referred to the Police Commission.  Pursuant to Mont. Code Ann.  §7-32-4154, this meeting 

is an examination of the applicant as to their age, legal, mental, moral, and physical qualifications 

and their ability to fill the office as a member of the police force.   

 

Lt. Mahlum read the provisions of Mont. Code Ann. § 7-32-4151, that sets forth the role of the 

Police Commission; reviewed each item provided to the Commission members in their meeting 

packets; and, read the provisions of Mont. Code Ann. § 7-32-303, qualifications of law 

enforcement officers.  He explained that this meeting is for the Police Commission to review the 

documentation, conduct the examination of each applicant, and make a determination as to whether 

each applicant meets the qualifications of a law enforcement officer.     

 

He read the provisions of Mont. Code Ann. § 2-3-203(3).  He asked the applicant’s position with 

regard to right to privacy.  Applicants Rodseth, Whitsitt, and Horn all asserted their rights to 

privacy. 

 

Lt. Mahlum noted that there is substantial value in having the examination confidential to have a 

frank and open discussion with the applicants and to gain an accurate view of qualifications to 

determine their ability to fill the office as a member of the police force.  Lt. Mahlum determined 

that each applicant’s individual privacy clearly exceeded the merits of public disclosure, and closed 
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the meeting for the Commission to conduct each applicant’s examination in executive session. 

At 10:10 AM members of the Commission and Lt. Mahlum, met in executive session in the Gibson 

Room for the purpose of the Commission conducting the examination of applicants, Abby Rodseth, 

Kasey Whisitt, and Stephen Horn.     

 

-  -EXECUTIVE SESSION - - 

 

Applicant Abby Rodseth  

*Session began at 1012 hours and concluded at 1044 hours 

Commissioner Shanks began the examination stating to Rodseth, he was sure she was hoping to 

become a detective and wanted her to know it may take a while.   

 

Rodseth stated she was hoping to become a GFPD detective, but realized it would take time to 

learn the department and the area and before becoming a detective she hoped to create connections 

with the community and other agencies.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked how long the Field Training Program had been in Tyler, Texas.  

Rodseth stated the program was roughly 6-months long and gave detail on the program.   

 

Commissioner Shanks noted she had moved here following her husband’s new job and asked what 

their long-term goals were.  

 

Rodseth stated they were from the Northwest and were very excited to be closer to family.  She 

explained that she wanted to pursue the Investigative Services Bureau, Negotiations with the HRU 

team, and ultimately a long term career ending in Administration.  

 

Commissioner Shanks recommended Rodseth pursue promotions as they become available.   

 

Commissioner Shanks provided Rodseth with a scenario where she witnessed her Field Training 

Officer steal something while on duty and asked her what she would do.   

 

Rodseth stated she would absolutely confront the officer and then bring it to their supervisor’s 

attention.   

 

Commissioner Shanks then asked if the theft happened by a supervisor, what would she do?   

 

Rodseth stated she would take the issue to whomever she needed to above the supervisor.  

 

Commissioner Shanks provided a scenario for Rodseth.  He asked her how she would handle 

making a traffic stop on a Captain and believing the Captain was intoxicated, how she would handle 

it.   
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Rodseth stated she would immediately contact a supervisor as to not create conflict, but ultimately 

pursue the matter as any other DUI investigation.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked for some clarification on time between her job as a dispatcher and 

then with Tyler, TX police. Commissioner Kasuske thought there may be some employment gap 

 

Rodseth clarified her employment dates assuring Commissioner Kasuske there were not 

employment gaps.   

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked Rodseth if she believed she was going to stay with the GFPD.   

 

Rodseth stated she was sure as moving to Montana had been a long time goal of she and her 

husband.  She further explained her husband had initially bounced to different positions within the 

oil industry but he had finally obtained the job he wanted in Montana.   They were desiring to make 

Montana their home. Rodseth further explained that this was their first opportunity to move to 

Montana and they took it.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske discussed career movement within the GFPD and recommend she take 

opportunities along the way.  Rodseth stated she would and they were very set on living in 

Montana.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated Rodseth’s Resume was impressive and if he were competing 

against her for the same job he believed she would be selected over him.  He then asked if her 

husband’s job entailed shift work.   

 

Rodseth thanked Commissioner Hackwith and explained her husband is most regularly a day job, 

but on occasion he may have to work outside normal hours, but they had already established 

daycare for their daughter.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated that Power, MT was a long commute for work in Great Falls.   

 

Rodseth stated they were used to it and it was actually a shorter time on the road than when they 

were in Texas, commuting to work.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Rodseth about the rear-end collision she was in while on duty in 

Texas.   

 

Rodseth explained the crash.  She stated she had just finished a traffic stop when she was struck 

from behind by a DUI driver at 85mph.  She received major injuries from the crash and required 

multiple surgeries.  She went through Physical Training and Workman’s Comp. and was now all 

healed up.  She also stated she had just completed a marathon and finally felt completely back to 

normal health.   



JOURNAL OF POLICE COMMISSION PROCEEDINGS 

Civic Center, 2 Park Drive South, Gibson Room 212 

August 10th, 2022 - - 10:00 AM 
 

 

Page 4 of 13 

 

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated the exact same thing had happened to him as well, providing details 

of a crash he had been in.   

 

Rodseth explained she had received a minor Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) from the event and was 

somewhat light sensitive for a time after the crash. She then told Commissioner Hackwith she was 

glad he’d recovered.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith told Rodseth he was told that while with Highway Patrol you were more 

likely to be hit by a car than shot while on duty.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked Rodseth how she thought she would handle the winters in Montana 

compared to Texas.   

 

Rodseth stated it may take her while, but noted she grew up in Idaho and was familiar with harsh 

winters.   

 

Commissioner Shanks commented that Texas’ winters are much different than winter in Great 

Falls.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked if Rodseth investigated motor vehicle accidents in Texas and she 

stated she did.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Rodseth how big Tyler, TX was and how many officers they would 

routinely work with.   

 

Rodseth stated Tyler was about two times the population of Great Falls.  She stated a night shift 

would run with between 15-18 officers, but it wasn’t uncommon to only have 10 officers on shift.  

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated he believed call volume would be roughly the same between Great 

Falls and Tyler.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked how many sworn officers Tyler PD had, how many detectives Tyler 

PD had, and if Detectives was a promotion in Tyler.   

 

Rodseth stated Tyler was fully staffed when they had 195-200 Sworn Officers.  She stated there 

roughly 30 detectives.  She also stated Detective was considered a promotion at Tyler PD.   

 

Commissioner Shanks went on to explain the GFPD’s ranks and promotions and how everything 

after Senior Police Officer was a part of a promotional testing process. 

 

Rodseth discussed the Texas Commission on Law Enforcement (TCOLE) and how certifications 
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were obtained through TCOLE.  

Commissioner Hackwith commented to Rodseth that she had done a great job shedding her 

northern accent. 

 

Commissioner Shanks asked how close her family was from Great Falls.   

 

Rodseth stated they were all within a part day’s drive and they were very excited for this as while 

they were living in Texas it became costly to travel to see family.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Rodseth how she would handle a situation where she was given a 

direct order that she knew was in violation of the Constitution.   

 

Rodseth stated her job was to uphold the Constitution no matter if given a direct order or not.   

 

*A brief recess was taken from 1044 hours to 1047 hours 

 

Applicant Kasey Whitsitt 

*Session began at 1047 hours and concluded at 1114 hours 

Commissioner Kasuske began the session with asking Whitsitt if she was ready for the call load 

change from being a Deputy.   

 

Whitsitt stated she was and was excited to gain more exposure and liked the idea of being away 

from a desk and the fast pace expected at the GFPD.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked Whitsitt and Lt. Mahlum if she knew which shift she would be on 

and Lt. Mahlum explained her shift was not known at the time.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske told her that she didn’t take accidents as a deputy and she was going to 

take a lot of them at GFPD.  

 

Whitsitt responded she would prefer to take accidents over Coroner calls.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Whitsitt why she left the Sheriff’s Office.  

 

Whitsitt stated she felt she needed a break from the Sheriff’s Office but regretted leaving.  She then 

went to Probation and Parole.  She stated that while at the CCSO she became a K9 handler and it 

created issues.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked her what kind of issues.   

 

Whitsitt responded it just created a lot of extra stressors for her.   
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Commissioner Shanks asked if she received any training in regard to the dog and narcotics.   

Whitsitt responded that she received nothing more than handler training and monthly in-house 

trainings where she would work with the MHP K9 handler.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Whitsitt to explain a situation where she had been attacked by a friend 

of hers, while off-duty.   

 

Whitsitt explained her friend, Anthony, had been at her house and became intoxicated.  Anthony 

wanted her to fight him, jokingly at first and pulled her off of the couch.  She told him to stop but 

he did it again.  Once he did it a second time she forcefully defended herself using a “fishhook” 

technique to get away from him.  She then called friends to get him out of her house and to help 

her.  She then called Sgt. Boyd of the CCSO to report the event.  Sgt. Boyd then requested the 

GFPD to investigate the incident.   

 

Commissioner Shanks then asked if she was still friends with Anthony and Whitsitt stated she was 

not and even commented that in hindsight she thought she should have just called Police Dispatch 

initially.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Whitsitt if she had left the CCSO prior to any disciplinary action 

taking place and Whitsitt stated she did not leave prior to disciplinary action.  

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked if Whitsitt had reapplied to the CCSO and Whitsitt stated she had 

but withdrew her application.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Whitsitt why she decided with Probation and Parole.   

 

Whitsitt stated that at first she really wasn’t sure what they did and initially her mind was blown 

as to how involved they were and believes the experience opened her eyes and will help her be 

well-rounded as a police officer as it exposed her to many different services provided within the 

community. 

 

Commissioner Shanks asked if she believed she would be ready for the fast pace of the GFPD.   

 

Whitsitt stated she was so, so ready and can’t wait to be out in the community.   

 

Commissioner Shanks created a scenario for Whitsitt asking her what she would do if she witnessed 

an FTO stealing and also a Supervisor stealing.   

 

Whitsitt stated that in both scenarios she would confront them and take the issue up the chain of 

command as needed.   

 

Commissioner Shanks then created a scenario where Whitsitt had made a traffic stop and found 
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out the driver was a GFPD Captain and appeared intoxicated, asking her what she would do.   

Whitsitt explained she would treat it as any other DUI, but would also notify the on-duty supervisor.   

 

Commissioner Shanks took the scenario further and asked her what she would do if the DUI suspect 

was a close friend.   

 

Whitsitt responded that she would recuse herself from the stop if possible.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith commented on a Letter of Recommendation Whitsitt had in her packet 

from Mark Hilyard.  He asked what Hilyard was doing now.   

 

Whitsitt responded she previously worked with him while at Probation and Parole.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated he was going to be candid and stated he had concerns and didn’t’ 

believe Whitsitt was a good applicant for the Great Falls Police Department.  He stated he was 

close friends with Sheriff Jesse Slaughter and former Undersheriff Cory Reeves.  He then asked 

Whitsitt if there was a time when County funds were given to her to equip her home to keep the 

K9.   

 

Whitsitt responded she had been given funds.  Commissioner Hackwith followed by asking if there 

was a delay in equipping her home.   

 

Whitsitt stated there was a delay and Commissioner Hackwith asked her if she was called out on 

this.   

 

Whitsitt stated she was called out on the delay.  She stated she hadn’t gotten the kennel project 

done in a timely manner.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Whitsitt if she felt the K9 was an effective asset to the CCSO and 

Whitsitt stated it was.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith then asked Whitsitt if she recalled how many traffic stops she had made 

with the K9 and she stated she wasn’t sure.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked if Whitsitt had been written up for a lack of traffic stops.  Whitsitt 

stated she did receive a written reprimand.   

 

Commissioner Kasuske then asked if anything else came out of the disciplinary action.   Whitsitt 

stated she eventually received accolades for improving her performance.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Whitsitt if the CCSO still had the same K9.  Whitsitt stated the CCSO 

no longer had the dog as it had been trained on Marijuana detection and because the Marijuana law 
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changes the dog could no longer be used.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked how long Whitsitt had worked after receiving the reprimand and she 

stated she worked until April.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Whitsitt what her reasoning for leaving the CCSO Reserve program 

after separating from the CCSO.   

 

Whitsitt stated it just wasn’t the same.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith then asked Whitsitt if she had attended all trainings of the Reserve 

Program and Whitsitt stated she hadn’t.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Whitsitt how long she had been a part of the CCSO Reserve Program 

and she stated it was maybe two months.  Whitsitt further stated that being with the CCSO caused 

her a great deal of emotion, and she chose to leave for good.  

 

Commissioner Hackwith ended Whitsitt’s Executive Session by stating that in the previous 36 

hours he had talked with five people who have issues with her being a police officer, which 

concerns him.   

 

*A brief recess was taken from 1114 hours to 1120 hours 

    Prior to starting the recess and after Whitsitt had left the room, Commissioner Hackwith       

    requested another Executive Session take place after all applicants had been reviewed and prior 

    to voting on moving the applicants forward.  

     

Applicant Stephen Horn 

*Session began at 1120 hours and concluded at 1152 hours 

Commissioner Kasuske began the session by asking Horn if he was prepared for the change of pace 

between the CCSO and the GFPD.  Horn stated he was excited for the change.  

 

Commissioner Kasuske then asked Horn if he was ready to take accidents and Horn stated he was.  

Horn also stated he had spoken with GFPD Officer Chris Araujo who was also previously a Deputy 

and they discussed the difference in investigating accidents.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Horn why he was coming to the Police Department.  Horn stated there 

were multiple reasons, but one of the big reasons was Health Insurance.  He stated has gotten too 

old to be on her father’s insurance and they cannot afford insurance through the CCSO and the 

GFPD was the obvious choice for him.  

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated he enjoyed Horn’s candid answer, but asked if Missoula Police 

paid more would he go there.  Horn replied that he wouldn’t be leaving Great Falls as it is home to 
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him.   

Commissioner Shanks where Horn saw himself in five years.   

 

Horn stated he would like to eventually be a detective within HIDTA.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Horn if he desired to gain rank within the GFPD and Horn stated he 

was an FTO at the CCSO and really enjoyed it and would hope to achieve rank as well.  

Commissioner Shanks asked if Horn had considered other bureaus within the GFPD such as the 

Support Services Bureau.   

 

Horn stated he hadn’t given it a lot of thought but did understand there were a lot of different 

opportunities within the GFPD.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked if Horn got to follow up on a lot of his investigations as a deputy.   

 

Horn stated he did.  He gave an example of a Burglary he had worked where he processed the scene 

discovering the M.O. and determined the suspect was close to the business.  He later arrested a 

former employee of the business.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked if Horn had ever been involved in a Homicide Investigation.  Horn 

stated he’d never been the lead investigator on a Homicide but had been involved as a Coroner.   

 

Commissioner Shanks provided Horn with a scenario where he witnesses his FTO steal something, 

what would he do.  He would also ask the same scenario but change the FTO with a Supervisor.  

 

Horn stated he would confront both the FTO and the Supervisor and report it to a higher ranking 

officer.   

 

Commission Shanks also asked Horn how he would handle a traffic stop where he learned the 

driver, an off-duty GFPD Captain was suspected of being intoxicated.  Horn stated he would inform 

a supervisor and continue with the DUI investigation.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Horn if he thought he’d be able to move forward with the 

investigation and Horn stated he would.   

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked Horn about receiving a DUI in 2011 and asked him what had 

happened.   

 

Horn explained he had made a terrible mistake and owned his responsibility in the situation.  Horn 

stated he had learned a valuable life lesson and had grown remarkably since the event.   

 

Commissioner Shanks noted the CCSO had made the arrested and asked if it had been outside the 
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City Limits.  Horn stated it had actually happened on Overlook Drive.   

Commissioner Hackwith stated he had read that Horn was charged with Wrong Way on a One 

Way.   

 

Horn explained that as he was being stopped he turned into the wrong lane, going the Wrong Way.   

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked Horn about his experience working at Sears.   

 

Horn stated he enjoyed the position, but it was based on sales commission and was tough at times. 

Commissioner Kasuske stated he had once worked for Sears and he supported officers having 

worked all kinds of jobs prior to getting into law enforcement.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Horn how frequently he made traffic stops while he was a deputy.  

Horn stated he was very proactive and was always looking to find drugs and doing interdiction 

stops.   

 

Commissioner Shanks stated he was glad Horn enjoyed conducting traffic stops as they were 

important and to never shy away from them.  Commissioner Shanks asked Horn how many stops 

he’d make on night shift.  Commissioner Shanks also asked if Horn enjoyed working in a fast paced 

environment.  

 

Horn stated he’d make between 2-5 stops, depending on how involved he was in other functions.  

Horn also stated he very much enjoyed being busy.  Horn stated he’d have to make adjustments 

but he believes he will transition well.   

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Horn if he referred cases to CCSO investigators on a regular basis.  

Horn stated he rarely sent his cases to detectives and typically worked them until needed resources 

may hinder the investigation.  

 

Commissioner Shanks added that he liked that type of attitude.   

 

Commissioner Kasuske asked Horn how his report writing and time management were.   

 

Horn stated he learned early on in his career at the CCSO to stay caught up on his reports and to 

appropriately manage his time and does well with his reports.  He completes repots as he goes 

along so he doesn’t get behind.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Horn what type of law enforcement work he enjoyed the most.   

 

Horn stated he enjoys working drug interdiction and search warrants where he eventually finds 

drugs.  Horn explained he really enjoys the reward of finding what he is looking for.   
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Commissioner Hackwith asked Horn how many trainings he’d been to and Horn stated he’d been 

to 12-13 trainings.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked Horn what types of calls he didn’t like to work.   

 

Horn stated he didn’t care to work offenses against a family or child.  He stated he still works them 

appropriately but doesn’t see the joy in those types of investigations.  

 

Commissioner Shanks asked Horn if he’d ever been in a fight while on duty.  Horn stated he has. 

He described an incident where he found a wanted subject and ended up fighting with the suspect 

to take him into custody.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith stated he had heard good things about Horn and he’d been told the GFPD 

would be stupid if they didn’t hire him.   

 

Horn replied that he was very comfortable with the CCSO and enjoyed his time there.  He then 

stated he was ready for a re-start.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith provided a scenario of being given a direct order from a supervisor that 

he believed violated the constitution and asked how Horn would handle this.   

 

Horn stated he wouldn’t directly say no to the order but would definitely communicate to the 

supervisor that he believed the order to be wrong and un-constitutional.  Horn stated he was 

confident he’d be able to convince the supervisor as such.    

  

*1153-1220 only Commissioners Shanks, Kasuske, Hackwith and Lieutenant Mahlum were in the 

room but were still discussing the private matters of applicant Kasey Whitsitt.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith asked if it would be completely out of bounds to bring Kasey Whitsitt 

back in Executive Session for further discussion.  Commissioner Hackwith stated he had 

information about her that was concerning to him.   

 

Lt. Mahlum discussed with the Commission identifying their legal authority and how they are to 

operate.  Lt. Mahlum explained it was concerning too him that he was not aware of there ever being 

a Police Commissioner that had gone outside of the Background Investigation and conducted their 

own Background Investigation.  Lt.  Mahlum reiterated that the function of the Police Commission 

was to verify the applicant meets the age, legal, mental, moral and physical qualifications and that 

they are eligible to be a member of the Great Falls Police Department.  Lt. Mahlum also discussed 

the potential liabilities created by speaking with persons in regard to being an applicant without 

providing waivers.  Lt. Mahlum asked Commissioner Hackwith if he had provided any waivers to 

the persons he had spoken to.   
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Commissioner Hackwith stated he had not provided any waivers.   

Commissioner Shanks stated he too had some concerns about applicant Whitsitt but upon further 

thinking about the issue, he believed the GFPD’s FTO process was stringent and all Sworn Officers 

have a probationary period of a year.  He also discussed that the GFPD Command Staff had 

reviewed the entire Background Investigation and they were good with moving Whitsitt forward.  

He stated although he had questions he had come to the decision he believed in the process.   

 

Commissioner Kasuske commented to Commissioner Hackwith that he didn’t know how long 

something should be held against an applicant in regard to Whitsitt’s performance as a K9 Handler, 

many years prior.   

 

Commissioner Hackwith further discussed he was more comfortable with the decision to move 

Whitsitt forward if the other Commissioners were comfortable.   

 

Lt. Mahlum cautioned Commissioner Hackwith about the further liabilities that could be opened 

up if Whitsitt was brought in for further questioning.   

 

The Commissioners collectively agreed to this and decided to move forward with closing the 

Executive Session.  

   

 

The Executive Session came to close at 12:20 PM.   

  

The meeting reconvened in an open meeting in the Rainbow room at 12:22 AM.   

 

Lt. Mahlum summarized the Commission’s examination of the applicants for the police force; that 

the Commission reviewed the backgrounds of the applicants; and, that Abby Rodseth, Kasey 

Whitsitt, and Stephen Horn meet the age, legal, mental, moral and physical qualifications and they 

are eligible to be members of the Great Falls Police Department. 

 

Commissioner Shanks moved, seconded by Commissioner Kasuske, that the Police 

Commission approve of applicants, Abby Rodseth, Kasey Whitsitt, and Stephen Horn for 

hiring consideration as a members of the Great Falls Police Department. 

 

All three Commissioners signed the certificate authorizing Abby Rodseth, Kasey Whitsitt, 

and Stephen Horn to become a members of the Great Falls Police Department.  

 

Lt. Mahlum asked if there was any public comment.  Hearing none, Lt. Mahlum asked if there was 

any further discussion among the Commissioners.   

 

There being no further discussion, Lt. Mahlum called for the vote. 
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Motion carried 3-0.  

 

 

ADJOURNMENT  

 There being no further business to come before the Commission, Commissioner Shanks moved 

to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Kasuske, to adjourn the meeting of August 10th,  2022 

at 12:25 PM.   

 

Motion carried 3-0.  

_________________________________ 

                                             Lt. Doug Mahlum, Acting Secretary 

 

Minutes Approved: _______________, 2022 

 

 

Minutes approved 8/29/22 Lt. Doug Mahlum, Acting Secretary 


